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Neighbourhood Planning Project Board 2 (Meeting 1)
Date & Time: Wednesday 4th July 2012 @ 4pm
Venue: Scarcroft Village Hall
In attendance:
	John Procter
	Leeds City Councillor
	Wetherby Ward 

	Andrew Birkbeck
	Localism Officer
	East North East Area Support Team

	Michael Oakes
	Parish Councillor
	Aberford & District Parish Council

	Ian Frankland
	Parish Councillor
	Bardsey-cum-Rigton Parish Council

	Julian Holmes
	Parish Councillor
	Collingham-with- Linton Parish Council 

	Andrew Batty
	Parish Councillor
	East Keswick Parish Council

	Peter Moore
	Parish Councillor
	Harewood Parish Council 

	Don Sickall
	Parish Councillor
	Harewood Parish Council

	Jill Bolton
	Chair
	Linton Village Society

	Ruth Middleton
	Parish Councillor
	Scarcroft Parish Council 

	Peter Hart
	Parish Clerk
	Scarcroft Parish Council

	Debbie Potter
	Parish Councillor
	Shadwell Parish Council

	Gwen Brown
	Parish Councillor 
	Thorner Parish Council 

	Victoria Goodall-Fawcus
	Parish Councillor 
	Thorner Parish Council 


Apologies: 
	Matthew Robinson
	Leeds City Councillor
	Harewood Ward

	Norma Harrington
	Town Councillor 
	Wetherby Town Council


1. Welcome, introductions and apologies
· Cllr Procter formally opened the meeting and introductions were made.
· Apologies were received from Cllr Mathew Robinson (Harewood Ward) and Cllr Norma Harrington (Wetherby Town Council).
2. Draft Terms of Reference (ToR)
· Comments were received on the draft Terms of Reference (ToR) as circulated by the Localism Officer notably; recognition of Collingham and Linton as separate villages and a recognition of the need for cross parish working/cooperation throughout the neighbourhood planning process.
· The Localism Officer agreed to amend the draft ToR and re-circulate to Board Members for their approval.
· Cllr Procter was nominated and elected Chair of the Project Board.

3. Action Plan:

· The Localism Officer talked to the four-point Action Plan he had issued to the Town and Parish Councils represented on the Project Board, making the following comments:
Setting-up a Working Group

· Have parishes held a public meeting/drop-in-session to highlight their engagement with the neighbourhood planning process? 

· Have parishes drawn-up a list of volunteers? Have approaches been made for specific roles? Has a skills audit been carried out?
· Have parishes ‘advertised’ for volunteers via posters, a dedicated website Twitter, the local media, Facebook, online forums, YouTube?
· The size of any steering group should be manageable. Sub groups can be formed outside of the main steering group (i.e. a Youth Forum) but be careful to ensure everyone has an opportunity to have their say.
Community Profile

· Statistics: the council has a duty to cooperate here. Ask them if you want something specific or contact the Localism Officer who can chase this on your behalf.

· Have you contacted your historical/civic/village society to help form a narrative of your community?

· Has someone got an interest in photography that would be willing to take photos of the village? Key landmarks, etc.

· Think about how your village has changed over the past 15 years, how is it likely to change over the next 15 years. What are the challenges? 

Physical Appraisal

· This is merely a starter for ten and should not be treated as a fait acompli but list any local community assets that you would like to see protected and/or in public ownership (Community Right to Bid).
· Think about how you would justifiably spend any monies garnered from new development. This is merely a tool to get the process moving but what would you need to accommodate new development? How would you spend Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) money?

· Land allocation. Where and how could you accommodate development? This is for the community to decide but a list of varied options could be drawn-up. This cannot look like a done deal and transparency is paramount. Where would you designate Community Right to Build projects or affordable homes? Look at existing SHLAA sites as a potential starting point though this list merely highlights expressions of interest at a given point in time.
Communications Strategy

· Have you established an official launch date for your plan? Consider a news release in conjunction with a launch event and/or leaflet drop to raise public awareness.

· Think about the timings of any event and the venue. Try and break out of the mould of evening meetings; interactive drop-in sessions rather than the ‘men in a suit approach’ have been proved to work best.
· It is vital to emphasise that these documents are community-led plans and that local people will ultimately have the say of what goes into the plan. This is not about representing the interests of the few but of the many.

· If needed, the Localism Officer can supply a draft news release and a crib sheet of key messages to get across as well as examples of questionnaires/surveys garnered from other parish councils in the area (and beyond).
4. Progress of parishes – Examples of best practice to be shared
· The Chair invited each member of the Project Board to discuss their experience of neighbourhood planning to date:
· Thorner Parish Council informed the meeting that they had agreed the boundary that would be covered by their Neighbourhood Development Plan and that they would be submitting their formal intention to produce a plan to Leeds City Council in the very near future. The Parish Council has also resolved to hold initial discussions with local land owner Lord Mexborough about possible sites for development.

· Harewood Parish Council informed the meeting that they are in the initial stages of exploring whether they will produce a Neighbourhood Development Plan. The Localism Officer has been invited to a Parish Council meeting on 20th July to discuss a possible way forward.
· Cllr Ruth Middleton informed the meeting that prior to the New Year Scarcroft Village Development Working Group delivered three separate leaflets on their intention to produce a Neighbourhood Development Plan to all residents. A Neighbourhood Development Plan steering group has been formed and a Chair, Deputy Chair, Treasurer and Secretary have all been appointed. The Steering Group has been looking at the viability of two potential sites for development, neither of which are in the 2011 SHLAA, but discussions have been held with the landowners regarding their deliverability. Cllr Middleton stressed that they had been working closely with neighbourhing parishes on their emerging plan and that other parishes should do the same.

· Jill Bolton from the Linton Village Society informed the meeting that following a large-scale public meeting in March, work on their Neighbourhood Development Plan has begun in earnest. Via Collingham with Linton Parish Council, the group has formally designated their Neighbourhood Area and at the time of writing seven meetings of the Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group have been held. There is a smaller group, consisting of eight up-skilled volunteers known as the ‘drafting committee’, who are working on the actual logistics of the plan.  
· East Keswick Parish Council informed the meeting that they were looking to designate their Neighbourhood Development Plan area along existing parish council boundaries. Cllr Andrew Batty said that first draft of their Neighbourhood Plan has been produced and would be advertised shortly on the parish council website: http://www.eastkeswick.org.uk/.
· Collingham with Linton Parish Council informed the meeting that they were working closely with the Linton Village Society on the neighbourhood planning process. Like Linton, the Parish Council had produced a detailed communications plan and had established both a large steering committee and smaller, more focused drafting committee. Cllr Holmes commented that after a slow start, the parish council had used the Diamond Jubilee weekend as a launch pad to draw attention to work being undertaken on their fledgling Neighbourhood Development Plan.
· Aberford and District Parish Council informed the meeting that they had held a public meeting to recruit volunteers for their Neighbourhood Development Plan working group and that a Project Plan had been drawn-up. Cllr Oakes stated that the working group were using their recently produced village master plan as the basis for their NDP.

· Bardsey Parish Council informed the meeting that they had held a very well –attended public meeting on neighbourhood planning and, as result, they had successfully recruited a number of volunteers to help work-on and shape their mooted plan. An overarching steering group has been established as have a number of sub groups.  A questionnaire on their Neighbourhood Development Plan was distributed to all residents of the village and a 100 responses were received out of a possible 1200 – a response rate of 8%. Cllr Frankland furthered that a focus group had looked at the various SHLAA sites that had been suggested for the village, whilst another focus group had brainstormed various non-SHLAA sites that could be looked for potential development. In August 2012, the steering group will go to the village for feedback on their proposals. Cllr Frankland did say that he had personally approached a number of the suggested statutory consultees regarding their NDP and had, to date, received very little feedback. 

· Shadwell Parish Council informed the meeting that they had two public meetings on neighbourhood planning and had recruited around 30 volunteers. Cllr Potter furthered that their first steering group meeting was to be held on 20th July 2012.           
5. Discussion on Executive Board report on neighbourhood planning as circulated by Localism Officer (07.06.12)

· The Localism Officer offered the following comments on the report:

· The report was a major milestone for neighbourhood planning in Leeds.

· This report signaled that Leeds City Council was now the key partner in this project for the Town and Parish Councils in the Outer North East area.
· Specifically, there is an emphasis on cooperation, trust and understanding. Table 1 – p.169 sets this out clearly. 

· Points 3.9 and 4.1.3 draw attention the work being done in the Outer North East area, particularly linking in with the forthcoming Site Allocations Process.

· Point 3.25 takes into account the concerns expressed by the Town and Parish Councils in the Outer North East area.
· Point 4.3.2 highlights the legal status afforded to any of a Neighbourhood Development Plan. 

6. A.O.B

· The Localism Officer, at the request of Board Members, agreed to research examples of housing developments with local residency clauses for any potential occupants.

· The Localism Officer, again at the request of Board Members, agreed to circulate the list of statutory consultees provided by Heather Suggate for Walton’s Neighbourhood Development Plan.     
7. Date and time of next meeting

· Localism Officer is to arrange the time and date of the next Project Board meeting in August 2012.
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